SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 2nd August 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs Mrs S Sutton (Deputy Mayor in the Chair), N Aldis, P Blaine, D Broughton,   D Gale, P Jones, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith and J Welbourn. 
Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillor C Maudlin, PC Lee Prutton, PC Simon Death and 1 member of the public.
1.  Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs M Bartlett and G White and from Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner. 
2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members (46/10)

(a) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Blaine – Planning Application CB/10/02291/FULL as a Board Member of Aragon Housing Association.
Cllr Jones – Planning Application CB/10/02280/FULL as a near neighbour.

(b) Personal Interests 
Cllr Aldis – Planning Application CB/10/02509 as a personal friend of the applicant and Agenda item 12., Allotment and Cemetery land as an allotment holder.
3. Oral Questions from Electors






(47/10)
The Chairman of the Allotment Association asked if, rather than using the whole of the allotment site as cemetery land, the area could be converted in stages, allowing use of part of it by the allotment holders for as long as possible.
He also asked if the Council had a list of the landowners that had been asked to sell land for allotment or cemetery use.

The Clerk responded that she would investigate the feasibility of the first suggestion.  She could not divulge the names of people already asked to sell land but was happy to work with the Allotment Association to ensure that all identifiable owners are approached.
4. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(48/10)

The Deputy Mayor introduced the new Neighbourhood Police Officer for Sandy, PC Simon Death. He gave a brief summary of his nine year career in the police force. 
PC Prutton then went through the crime statistics for July.  Most areas of crime had remained reasonably static, with a small increase in Anti-Social Behaviour – 66 incidents up from 54.

A Member said that he had received a number of complaints about youths on the Riddy fishing illegally, kicking swans and killing fish in a cruel manner.  The police were aware of this and PC Death undertook to attend the Town Council Offices to take a copy of the Riddy Bye-laws. Biggleswade and Hitchin Angling Club’s bailiff would be checking fishing permits.
(NB When PC Death looked at the plan of the area with the Clerk it became apparent that the incidents were not taking place on the Riddy, but on the bridge area and on the spit of land in the middle of the river.  He will contact the Enviro-crime officer at Central Bedfordshire Council to see if he can help as some of the incidents were on the Bridlepath.  He took a copy of the bye-laws.)
A question was asked about the use of the Town Council’s committee room as a police post, with the hope that it would become better used.

An update was requested on the Streetwatch initiative, which at the moment has six interested members of the public. An official launch will be organised for later in the year when hopefully membership will increase.

A complaint was made about the builders working on Magnolia Court parking their vehicles on the pavement by the zebra crossing and otherwise obstructing the crossing point.

PC Prutton was thanked for his work over the past five years in Sandy.

5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council



(49/10)
Cllr Blaine, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the Chamber while application no. CB/10/02291/FULL was considered.

Cllr Jones, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the Chamber while application no. CB/10/02280/FULL was considered.
(See attached sheet)
6.  Mayoral communications  






(50/10) 
24.06.10 Attended a concert by local music students, presented by

The Music Room, at St Swithun's Church.



Attended a Sandy Explorer Scouts' presentation to be

assessed for a Duke of Edinburgh Award, Scout 

Headquarters, Sandy.

26.06.10
Attended the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire's garden party at Turvey House, Turvey.

27.06.10
Attended the Mayor of St Neots' annual Civic Service and Parade, followed by a concert at the Priory Centre, St Neots.

30.06.10
Convened a meeting in the Council Chamber of interested parties to consider the future of the Carnival and cultural activities in Sandy. Cllrs Sutton and Bartlett also attended.


03.07.10
In the morning opened Laburnum Lower School Summer

Fayre.



In the afternoon attended Robert Peel Lower School Fete.



In the evening attended a concert in aid of the Mayor of

Ampthill's charities at St Andrew's Church, Ampthill.

05.07.10 Together with the Town Clerk, met representatives of 

Sandy Cricket Club to discuss the terms of the new draft

lease. 


06.07.10
Attended the Bedfordshire Games for teenagers and adults

with learning difficulties at Barkers Lane Stadium, Bedford. 

08.07.10.   Attended the annual St John Reception at Milton House,



Milton Ernest.

11.07.10
Attended the Mayor of Leighton Linslade's charity lunch followed by a band concert at Parson's Close recreation ground. 

12.07.10
Attended the University of Bedfordshire Civic Degree Ceremony at Bedford Corn Exchange. 

16.07.10
Attended the Town Mayor's Civic Reception at Houghton Regis.

17.07.10   
Attended the Mayor of Bedford's Civic Reception and 


Dinner at Bedford River Festival.

20.07.10 Attended the presentation of the Queen's Award for


Enterprise by the Lord Lieutenant of Bedfordshire to


Watkiss Automation Ltd at their factory in Blaydon Road,


Sandy.

DEPUTY MAYOR

2.7.10 Attended the RSPB ‘Thank You’ event to celebrate their 

Heathland Restoration Project at The Lodge, Sandy.

25.7.10 Attended with Mr David Sutton the Mayor of Peterborough’s

Civic Service at the Salvation Army Citadel, Peterborough.

The Deputy Mayor reported that the next meeting of the group discussing cultural activites would take place on 29th September in the Council Chamber.

7.  Minutes and Reports           






(51/10)

(a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 21st June 2010.
Amendment: Cllr Bartlett had declared a Personal Interest in planning application CB/10/01680 as a near neighbour.
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minutes, Minute No 44/10, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendment, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.


(ii) That Exempt Minutes, Minute No 44/10 remain as Exempt items.
Resolved: That item 11.3(d) the removal of the old fence at the Bowls Green be further discussed at Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee on 9th August 2010.
(b) Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 14th June 2010.
Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(c) Special Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 14th June 2010.
Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(d) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 28th June 2010.
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No P18/10, which had been previously circulated,  be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute No P18/10 remain as an Exempt item.
Recommendations:
11. 
Riddy – Fence repairs






(P17/10)
Resolved: That the fence repairs are carried out and the sum of £1,140 excluding VAT is taken from Contingency.
(e) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
     12th July 2010.
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No F29/10, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute No F29/10 remain as Exempt items.

Recommendations:

6. Financial Regulations of Council                              (F20/10)

Resolved: (a)That with the exception of Paragraphs 15 and 70, the amounts listed in the Financial Regulations should remain at the same level as 2008/2009. 

(b) That Paragraph 15 should be amended to read:

15.  The Clerk in consultation with the Mayor or Deputy Mayor may incur expenditure on behalf of the Council which is necessary to carry out any repair, replacement or other work which is of such extreme urgency that it must be done at once, whether or not there is any budgetary provision for the expenditure, subject to a limit of £2,000.  The Clerk shall report the action to the Council as soon as practicable thereafter.

(c) That Paragraph 70 should be amended to read:

70  No property shall be sold, leased or otherwise disposed of without the authority of the Council, together with any other consents required by law, save where the estimated value of any one item of tangible movable property does not exceed £200. 
Also:
(a) That paragraph 56(ii) should be amended to read:

56(ii)  Contracts for works under £10,000 shall be placed on the basis of the lowest tender/quotation received unless by other specific direction of the Council.


Wherever possible a minimum of three tenders or quotations shall be obtained for the consideration of the Council. Only in the most exceptional circumstances is a single tender acceptable.

(b) That Paragraph 60 should be amended to read:

60  If fewer than three tenders are received for contracts above £10,000 or if all the tenders are identical the Council may make such arrangements as it thinks fit for procuring the goods or materials or executing the works.

7. Risk Assessment  (F21/10)

Resolved: That the following should be included in the Risk Assessment Schedule:

Two staff references to be obtained for all appointments and references received to be kept until 2 years after the end of the employment period.
(f) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 19th July 2010.
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No S09/10, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.

(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute No S09/10 remain as Exempt items.

Recommendations:
4.  Staff Training (S03/10)
After a protracted discussion on the report requested by Staffing Committee it was:

Resolved: (i) That the Deputy Clerk be permitted to undertake the Certificate of Higher Education in Community Engagement and Governance.

(ii) That the cost for the first year of £1645 should be found from the 2010/2011 training budget.

(iii) That if the Deputy Clerk leaves the Town Council employment up to two years after completion of the course he repay all or part of the cost to the Council as follows: up to 6 months after completion of the course, the full amount to be repaid, 6 – 12 months, three quarters of the amount, 12 – 18 months, half the amount and 18 – 24 months, a quarter of the cost is to be repaid.

(iv) That the Clerk produces a report for the next meeting of Staffing Committee on other demands on the training budget.
8. Staff record keeping (S07/10)

Resolved: That personal data should be kept as follows:  

· references received – two years from the end of employment; 
· payroll and tax information - six years; 

· sickness records - three years; 

· annual leave records - two years; 

· unpaid leave/special leave records - three years; 

· annual appraisal/assessment records - five years; 

· records relating to appointment, promotion, transfer, training, disciplinary matters - one year from end of employment; 

· references given/information to enable reference to be provided - five years from reference/end of employment; 

· summary of record of service, e.g. name, position held, dates of employment - ten years from end of employment; 

· records relating to accident or injury at work - twelve years. 

9. Policy regarding abuse of staff (S08/10)

Resolved: (a) That the installation of a system of caller identification and recording of telephone calls be investigated.

(b) That an addition to the customer care policy with regard to abuse of staff is prepared and considered by the Policies sub-committee.  It should include a recommendation to contact CCTV and police when appropriate and a clause about the abuse of staff by electronic communication.

(c) That consideration is given to training staff in conflict avoidance.

*10. Confidential Staff Matters 
(S09/10)

*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (1) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to a particular employee, former employee or applicant to become an employee, or a particular office holder, former office holder or applicant to become an office holder under the authority”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  
8. Reports from Representatives





(52/10)

(a) To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

Cllr Aldis reported that the Unitary Authority were sponsoring a Cultural Olympiad, which had accepted the Sandy Horticultural Show among its activities.
Cllr Maudlin said that progress was being made on the issues with the play area at Fallowfield and there would be information for Planning, Parks and Open Spaces committee the following week.
(b)To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
Cllr Aldis reported that he had attended Sandy Young People’s Youth Club Annual General Meeting held on the 6th July.

Cllr Jones asked whether more youth consultation could take place.

9.  Clerk’s Report









(53/10)

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

9.1.  Accounts 01.04.10 to 31.06.10 

Resolved: That the lists of receipts and payments for April, May and June 2010, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

 9.2.  Quarterly Accounts – Quarter Ended 30.6.10
Resolved:  That the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure Lists) for Quarter Ended 30th June 2010 which had also been on display prior to the Meeting, be received and approved.  

9.3 Report on the SLCC Summer Seminar attended by the Clerk

Resolved: (a) That the Clerk be asked to write to Alistair Burt MP stating the Council’s unhappiness that attaining Quality Council status does not attract any tangible benefits.
(b) That the Clerk be requested to write to the County Committee of the Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils to ask that a discussion of this be included on an agenda.
(c) That there is an agenda item for the forthcoming meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee to discuss ways in which the Council could encourage residents to participate in the democratic process by standing for election as a Town Councillor in 2011.
9.4 Litter picking on the recreation grounds

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to ask the Cleaner of the Bedford Road Recreation Ground toilets if he would be prepared to spend 45 minutes each Saturday and Sunday until the end of October litter picking the children’s play area.  The cost to be taken from the groundstaff budget.
9.5. Request to site a geocache at the Riddy
Resolved: That, in order to prevent disruption to wildlife habitats, the request be denied.
Cllrs Scott and Welbourn left the meeting.

10.  Oral questions from Electors. 





(54/10)
There were none.

11. Waste Battery Collection

Resolved: That a waste battery collection box be sited in the Council offices for use by the general public.
*12. Confidential Item    







(55/10)

Allotment and Cemetery Land

Cllr Maudlin left the meeting.

Resolved: That this item should be considered as an open item and not be regarded as confidential.


(a) Allotments The Clerk’s report and ground conditions report from Cemetery Development Services were received and considered.


Resolved: That the report is noted.

(b) Storage buildings
Resolved: (a) That the provision of a new building at the Stratford Road Depot should be held in abeyance until final plans for the cemetery and allotments are known.

(b) That the Cemetery Chapel should be used on a temporary basis to store easily portable materials, so that the Chapel may still be used for its primary purpose.

(c) That the older of the two dilapidated garages should be removed immediately and the other one as soon as it is no longer in use.  The budget for this activity has already been agreed.
13. Press Release








(56/10)
Resolved: That a Press Release be issued with regard to the provision of battery recycling facilities at the Town Council office.
14. Minutes of the Open Spaces Sub-Committee held on 21st July 2010
The minutes, which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
Recommendations:
3. Sunderland Road Recreation Ground

The recommendations were not agreed, instead it was:

Resolved: (a) That Members be requested to visit the recreation ground to identify a site.
(b) That the matter should be discussed again at the meeting of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on 9th August 2010.

Cllr Broughton left the meeting.
5. Bedford Road Recreation Ground

Resolved: That a fence is installed 3 metres tall and approximately 12 metres long behind the ball wall near the play area fence, subject to it being funded by a Section 106 grant.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	15/07/10

55/10
	CB/10/02441/

ADV

Mrs W H Mai

The Watership

39 Tempsford Road

Sandy

SG19 2AH
	Advertisement Consent: 1 no. externally illuminated fascia sign and 2no. freestanding hoarding signs one internally illuminated and one externally illuminated at The Watership, 39 Tempsford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 41 Tempsford Road, Sandy notified.

	RESOLVED:

No Objection
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	

	19/07/10

56/10


	CB/10/02291/ FULL

Mr M Bonsey

Aragon Housing Association

2 Shannon Court

High Street

Sandy

SG19 1AG
	Full application for single storey side extension to enable the kitchen to be enlarged to a suitable size at 2A St Swithun’s Way, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 2 St Swithun’s Way, 12,19, 22 Cambridge Road, Sandy notified.
	RESOLVED:

No Objection
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	

	19/07/10

57/10


	CB/10/02280/ FULL

Mr A Lacey

7 Lime Avenue

Beeston

Sandy

SG19 1GA


	Full application for replacement of existing small conservatory with a larger unit of similar construction at 7 Lime Avenue, Beeston, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 5,9 Lime Avenue, 1 Ash Close, Beeston, Sandy notified.
	RESOLVED:

No Objection
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	

	21/07/10

58/10
	CB/10/ 02549/ FULL

Mr J Sedgwick

1 Swansholme Gardens

Sandy

SG19 1HJ


	Full application for single storey front extension, first floor side extension(revised scheme to that approved under CB/10/01646/FULL at 1 Swansholme Gardens, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 2,3 Swansholme Gardens, 21 Mill Lane, Sandy notified.
	RESOLVED:

OBJECT

Detrimental to street scene.  Bay window on left is out of sympathy with rest of building. Existing two houses should remain identical.
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	22/07/10

59/10


	CB/10/02509

Mr B Wood

14 The Green

Beeston 

Sandy

SG19 1PF
	Application for two storey rear extension at 14 The Green, Beeston, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 12,16 Beeston Green, Beeston notified.
	RESOLVED:

No Objection
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	

	23/07/10

60/10


	CB/10/02572/ FULL

Mr R Glenn

Woodside Farm

Stratford Road

Sandy

SG19 2AB
	Full application for first floor annexe above part built garage at Woodside Farm, Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.


	RESOLVED:

OBJECT

a) Unwarranted development in the open countryside.

b) Situated too far from the main dwelling to be considered an annexe.

c) Converting a single storey to two storey building.

Main dwelling was permitted for agricultural use a reason which is no longer relevant.


	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
	

	23/07/10

61/10


	CB/TCA/10/ 00201

Mrs Howlett

24 Bedford Road

Sandy

SG19 1EL
	TCA: Prune one Silver Birch Tree within the front garden of 24 Bedford Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 22,24a,24b,26a Bedford Road notified.
	RESOLVED:

No Objection
	Town Council

02/08/10

4.8.10
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